DR. SerVAAS: Why don't you test in your STD clinics
for HTLV-I?

DR. CAINE: Okay. We are. We just started in
November. I just wasn't able to give him the type of statistics
because we're so early in our testing.

DR. SerVAAS: Okay.

DR. CAINE: But our STD clinic is predominately 60
percent black, 40 percent white, of the clientele that we're
seeing in our STD clinics.

CHATIRMAN WATKINS: Thank you very much, Doctor Caine
and Mr. Garrett, for being with us today. I think it was very
important and I will be calling Doctor Cobb and thanking him
again. I'm sorry that we dragged you all the way to Washington
when we were about ten feet from you last week.

DR. CAINE: Oh, that's quite all right. It was very
interesting.

CHATRMAN WATKINS: But, you're very special today.
You see, we don't have many panels where we have one witness.
So, anyway =--

DR. CAINE: Any excuse I can get to Washington is
quite all right with me.

CHAYRMAN WATKINS: Thanks very much for coming. We
appreciate your testimony. :

DR. CAINE: Thank you, and we'd like. to thank you for
the opportunity of letting us come before you. We're very
appreciative. We think you're doing an outstanding job.

. CHAIRMAN WATKINS: We'll stand adjourned until
tomorrow morning at 9:00,

(Whereupon, at 5:28 p.m., the above-entitled matter was
adjourned to reconvene tomorrow at 9:00 a.m.)
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P-R-0-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-§

9:01 a.m.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GAULT: Good morning, ladies and
gentlemen, distinguished panelists this morning. This is the
last day of hearings of the Presidential Commission on the HIV
Epidemic, and we want to thank, particularly, those of you who
have been faithful followers of us all along for so diligently
attending our meetings.

I am the designated federal official here today. My
name is Polly Gault, and in that capacity it is my privilege to
declare this meeting open. Mr. Chairman?

OPENING REMARKS
CHATIRMAN WATKINS: Good morning.

Today, our last day of public hearings, the Commission
w111 be addressing the issues surrounding adolescent and adult
sexual behavior, and prevention efforts to avoid risk of HIV
infection. Also, we'll be addressing the issue of laboratory
guality control. We will hear from experts on adult and
adolescent sexual behavior who are directly involved in risk
reduction efforts. We will also hear from representatives of
federal agencies which are involved in funding behavioral
research and risk reduction programs. In addition, we will hear
from the Honorable Congressman Wyden of Oregon on the issue of
laboratory quality control.

In yesterday s hearing, the Commission heard testimony
on a varlety of issues surrounding the HIV epidemic, including
the increasing problem of homelessness and its relationship to
the HIV, the problems of HIV transmission resulting from sexual
assault, specialized education programs for hard-to-reach
populations, and, finally, a presentation by the National Medical
Association.

This morning, I'm pleased to turn the chair for this
set of hearings over to Doctor Theresa Crenshaw, and I'd like to
turn the gavel over to her now as we begin to examine the topics
of the day. Doctor Crenshaw?

WELCOME
CHAIRMAN CRENSHAW: Thank you, Admiral.
The Commission has already gone into a variety of areas
of human sexuality, which we did in New York a few months ago,
touching on sexual orientation lssues, hypersexuality, behavior
modification and many others. But, in a disease that is
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primarily spread through sexual transmission, this issue deserves
a deeper look, and, perhaps, it is fitting that our last day is
devoted largely to these concerns.

Today we are going to look at the issues in adults and
children, particularly, teenagers, in the broadest sense, because
establishing the foundations of our understanding of human sexual
behavior is really essential to a grasp of what the future has in
store. If you don't know what sexual activities or an adult is
participating in, the extent of bisexuality, actuarial tables,
statistics and mathematical calculations will be of little value.
We're going to go into some detail with the relatively brief time
we have to go into a very complex issue.

The first witnesses that we'll be hearing from are
Doctor Masters, Virginia Johnson and Doctor Kolodny, and,
although as I'm sure you all know, they've recently had a very
controversial book published, they are not here to discuss the
specifics of their book. They are going to lend their
cumulative over 80 years of experience in human sexuality to help
us understand what that field and what knowledge we have and what
knowledge we don't can contribute to the battle to prevent the
spread of AIDS.

I welcome all three of you.
PANEL 1: MOTIVATING AND EFFECTING BEHAVIORAL
CHANGES IN ADULTS

DOCTOR MASTERS: To the members of the panel, we are
most grateful for this opportunity to come and -~

CHAIRMAN CRENSHAW: Doctor Masters, could you pull the
microphone up a little closer?

DOCTOR MASTERS: We are most grateful for this
opportunity to come and discuss these issues with you.
Everyone connected with the fight against AIDS now realizes that
the virus we call HIV was infecting people before the syndrome of
AIDS was clinically recognized in 1981, before it became apparent
that an epidemic was occurring.

Unfortunately, as we all know too well, the earliest
cases of infection in this country among the homosexual males,
and in many ways, efforts to combat this health crisis, to
mobilize research support, medical care, public education were
impeded to a large degree by antipathy toward the homosexual
community.

With benefit of hindsight, it may be said that no one
realized what was happening as the AIDS crisis for the gay males
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began and veered out of control in the late 1970s. Our
interpretation of the epidemiological data, combined with what we
know about human sexual behavior, leads us to conclude that the
HIV epidemic has not clearly broken out =--

CHAIRMAN CRENSHAW: Doctor Masters, if you'll excuse
me, we're going to have to adjust those because some of the
Commission members can't hear you, and we have the press
microphone so close that the auditorium microphone isn't doing
you justice.

DOCTOR MASTERB:: Is that better?
CHAIRMAN CRENSHAW: That's much better.
DOCTOR MASTERS:: Okay, fine, thank you.
CHAIRMAN CRENSHAW: Thank you.

DOCTOR MASTERS:: Without definitive research to
document this situation, it is impossible to do more than make
estimates of precisely what is happening. But, our contention is
that in 1987, and so far in 1988, distressingly large numbers of
non-IV drug using heterosexuals have become infected with HIV.

Since we believe that it is likely that most of these
heterosexuals are, (1) unaware of their infected and infectious
state, and, not in long-term anonymous relationships, we think
that this presents a critical juncture from a public health point
of view, a potential turning point in the nature of this
epidemic.

Yet, there seems to be a surprising degree of
reluctance to consider this possibility by many authorities in
this field, despite the fact that it is clear that no large-scale
prevalence studies have been done that attempt to correlate HIV
infection with patterns of heterosexual behavior. That is to
say, there is almost total absence of data on which one might
reliably base the conclusion that the heterosexual community is
not becoming involved in this epidemic in larger and larger
numbers. Since it is now evident -~ from a number of different
studies ~- that HIV infection is not a rarity among pregnant
women, it seems clear that pregnant women who are infected are
not all IV drug abusers. We believe that it is imperative to
look very carefully at what is happening to the HIV epidemic
today in the heterosexual population.

It's disturbing to us that although there is much that
is not known about the HIV epidemic, there has been a remarkable
reluctance to undertake the studies that would help define its
present directions more accurately. For example, to pretend that
the current epidemic is defined by counting and categorizing
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cases of AIDS, the disease, ignores the biological reality of an
infection that often takes place five years or longer from its
inception to a clinically diagnosable state. Instead, indeed,
by relying too much on examining patterns of cases of AIDS that
the medical community is currently seeing, we wind up analyzing
what was happening, epidemiologically speaking, some years back.
Yet, even with this disease orientation, it is notable that the
most -- and, most unfortunate -- that the AIDS-related complex,
ARC, is not reportable at present, nor has it been precisely
defined by standardized diagnostic criteria promulgated by the
CDC. Since there are probably many more cases of ARC than AIDS
at present, and since understanding the progression of ARC over
to AIDS is important for a variety of reasons, including those
related to the tightening of treatment interventions, this
diagnostic and reporting vacuum is difficult to understand.

One aspect of sexual behavior that relates directly to
the spread of HIV infection has been surprisingly ignored. While
it is widely recognized that prostitution is flourishing and
provides an important vector for heterosexual transmission of HIV
infection in Central Africa, for instance, many public health
experts in this country seem to have overlooked the possibility
that infected prostitutes constitute an uncontrolled reservoir of
HIV infection at the present time in the United States.

Several observations may be of some direct relevance in
this situation. First, it is likely that most prostitutes who
are currently infected developed this condition as a result of IV
drug use, rather than via the mechanism of sexual transmission.
Despite this origin of their HIV infection, they are, of course,
infectious to others in their sexual contacts.

Second, while it may be true that certain prostitutes,
strictly call girls, or women working for the so-called "escort
services," may be well aware of the dangers of exposure to and
transmission of HIV during their numerous sexual contacts, I
think precautions such as using condoms on a relatively
consistent basis, it is unlikely, in our judgment, that the
majority of prostitutes make any determined effort to follow
guidelines for safer sex in the face of this epidemic. After
all, prostitution is a commercially driven enterprise, and if
customers balk at the use of condoms, prostitutes will generally
acquiesce to their demands. It is enlightening along this line
of reasoning to realize that many women arrested for soliciting
in urban areas do not have condoms in their possession at the
time of their arrest. To believe that they have just used their
last condom, or are about to replenish their supply, is
particularly naive.

Third, it should be obvious that most prostitutes,
except the most exclusive, expensive minority, depend on sexual
contact with numerous customers for their livelihood. Indeed, it
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is not unusual for a prostitute to have eight or ten clients a
night, which means that in the course of a year such a person has
several thousand sexual partners. Needless to say, this means
that there are probably millions of men being exposed to the HIV
infection by sexual contact with prostitutes every year in this
country. Yet, it is remarkable that there have not been any
concerted educational efforts to discourage these men from
contact with prostitutes, leaving a decided void in an important
public health area.

The fact is that virtually all men who have paid sex
with prostitutes have other sexual contacts. These men, who come
from all levels of the socioceconomic spectrum, with something of
a bias to the upper and middle-class side, thus risk exposing
their additional sex partners to any infection, including
infection with HIV that have contracted in their contact with
prostitutes.

While it would seem that these men would be aware of
the potential risk of HIV infection and would take some
precautions to minimize the risk, we believe that this is
generally not the case. Most men who continue to have sexual
contact with prostitutes in this day and age are either denying
the reality of the risk involved or deriving sufficiently high
arousal by "playing with fire." They have been falsely reassured
by news stories, or official statements, that they have
interpreted in a convenient way to convince themselves that the
risk of heterosexual transmission of HIV is exceedingly small
and, thus, is not something they have to worry about.

This must make an assumption, of course, that is
fostered by the myth that males cannot be infected by HIV by
heterosexual contact with an infected women. While on the topic
of prostitution, we would like to make a few remarks about an
even less noted facet that has some relevance to the
Commission's deliberations. We are speaking now about male
prostitutes, the great majority of whom provide sex for pay for
other males. Certainly, no one would argue that male
prostitutes, as a group, do not constitute an especially high-
risk pool of HIV infection. But it is important to realize that
most of the customers of male prostitutes are not homosexual men,
but rather, bisexual men, many of whom are married, and whose
wives do not know about their bisexual activities. These men,
after coming in contact with male prostitutes, return to their
marriages as potential silent carriers of HIV infection. Yet,
this aspect of the current epidemic has been largely ignored. To
the best of our knowledge, no concerted efforts have been made on
a lasting basis to reduce or eliminate this problem.

The importance of bisexual men in the transmission of HIV
infection from the original high-risk groups has certainly been
identified.
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Bisexuals, regarding their sexual orientation teday,
are given negative social attitudes toward male bisexuality that
have been heightened by the AIDS epidemic, combined with lack of
any major groups lobbying on behalf of the bisexual men, it is
likely that even more men who engage in bisexual activities are
secretive about revealing this side of their sexual biographies
to their female partners.

I'd like to talk for a bit about condoms. It is an
understandable effort to reduce the risk of exposure to HIV
during sexual activity, condom use has been widely advocated. In
some quarters, in fact, the enthusiastic endorsement of condom
use has been so clearly put forth as a life-saving measure, that
it has created a mistaken notion among some health care
professionals, as well in the eyes of the public, that condoms
are an almost perfect solution to safe sex. We believe that this
is a major area that should be reflected on very carefully by the
Commission.

Condoms are certainly not foolproof as conceptive
barrier devices, which means that they are not foolproof as a
means of preventing HIV infection. The fact that the pregnancies
occur in 10 to 15 percent of condom-using couples annually is
pretty solid documentation of lack of absolute control of the
condom.

It should also be pointed out that no reliable research
has been conducted or reported as yet to demonstrate precisely
how long after their manufacturing date condoms retain their
physical integrity. The FDA does not require that condon
packages be stamped with effective dates, or some means of
identifying packages that have been in storage or on the shelf
too long. Consumers are not, by and large, well educated about
the use of condoms to prevent the possible sexual transmission of
a pathogen such as HIV. For example, most couples who use
condoms wait to put them on until just before they begin sexual
intercourse. Since there is a distinct possibility that the pre-
ejaculatory fluid in the male contains HIV, although incredibly,
this phenomena has not been studied to date, to the best of our
knowledge, this may pose a risk.

Another practical problem is that many couples who use
condoms wait too long after ejaculation to withdraw the penis
from the vagina, so that there is often leakage of semen from the
condoms as the penis becomes flaccid. On the other hand, we
believe that the inherited limitations of condom use are such
that if it is known that one partner in the sexual relationship
is infected with HIV, and the other person is not, it is
unacceptable, indeed, irresponsible, to suggest to them that
consistent use of a condom can make their sexual relationship
safe.
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CHAIRMAN CRENSHAW: Thank you, Doctor Masters.

MS. JOHNSON: The current epidemic poses a particular
dilemma for women. Women seem to be at greater risk for HIV
infection from a single act of heterosexual intercourse with an
infected partner than are men. Women who are infected can
transmit HIV to their offspring during pregnancy. Heterosexual
women are at risk of being infected with HIV during anal
intercourse, while strictly heterosexual men don't have this
risk at all, and women have very little way of verifying if a man
they are sexually active with has a past or current history of
bisexual activity or of contact with prostitutes. In addition,
virtually all of the hemophiliacs who have been infected with HIV
are male, which means that their spouses and sex partners, who
are at risk of acquiring their infection from sexual contact, are
almost entirely women. Yet, women are the more or less forgotten
constituency in the current epidemic, with relatively little
research being done on the psychology of women as it relates to

- controlling the AIDS epidemic or on education, counseling and

treatment needs from the female vantage point.

Minority women, most of whom, incidentally, are not
drug abusers, have been particularly impacted by the current
epidemic. Yet, little concrete action has been taken to date to
recognize their special needs. Unfortunately, there is a
paucity of research information available to help delineate
racial or ethnic differences in patterns of sexual attitudes and
behavior which might well prove to be of significant importance
to implementing effective action for these groups in terms of
preventing further spread of HIV infection. One other aspect of
female susceptibility to HIV infection that has not been
investigated very thoroughly as yet has to do with the
relatively common presence of inflammation or ulceration of the
genital region of the female in association with a variety of
conditions, including chronic cervicitis, certain types of
vaginitis, internal or external lesions of genital herpes, and
similar conditions.

Do such conditions serve as co-factors in determining a
woman's susceptibility to infection with HIV via sexual
intercourse? Do these conditions provide a more efficient portal
of ‘entry for HIV by disrupting the ordinary integrity of the
mucous membrane services of the genital region? There is simply
not enough information available as yet to allow such gquestions
to be answered. Although this sort of information may have
critical importance from a preventive viewpoint, shifting to a
topic that affects men and women alike, one aspect of the HIV
epidemic that almeost all authorities seem to agree about is that
Knowing a prospective partner's sex history is a key element in
protecting yourself from this infection.
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The implication is that if you get to know your partner
well enough, you will also be apt to obtain an accurate sexual
autobiography from this person, and that armed with this
information you will be able to make a rational decision about
whether or not there is much risk in having sexual contact with
him or her.

Unfortunately, our experience in sex research and
therapy suggests to us that this process is more apt to be an
exercise in self-deception than in uncovering the actual facts.
For three decades now, we've been impressed by the number of
instances in which couples, coming to us for sex therapy, have
kept information about their sexual biographies hidden from one
another, even though they may have been married for decades.
Indeed, we estimate that in close to two thirds of the couples
we've worked with in therapy, not all of whom were married, there
was some deception or other practice by one or both partners in
regards to full disclosure of their sexual histories.

While it is certainly true that some of these instances
involved events that were rather remote in time, such as
childhood or adolescent experiences, probably half of the couples
we've seen in therapy involved at least one partner keeping
secret or lying about a sexual experience outside the
relationship that had occurred in the past decade.

It is useful to look in another direction, not from a
clinical sample for information bearing on this same point.
Here, our experience over three decades in interviewing many
thousands of research subjects, married and unmarried, young and
old and middle aged, male and female, heterosexual, homosexual
and bisexual, may be of some interest.

As a conservative estimate, we believe that more than
one third of the people we've interviewed for research purposes
have withheld or lied about information about their sex lives
from their partners. While the motivations for such non-
disclosure are certainly diverse, the point that is germane for
purposes of discussion here today is that it is quite likely that
a substantial number of couples, probably on the order of half,
are not completely honest with each other about their sex lives,
even when they have been in long-lasting, non-troubled
relationships.

A few additional observations of our's may be of
interest to the Commission on this same general topic. Beyond
those cases where deliberate deception about their sexual
histories is practiced by one or both partners in a relationship,
there are also numerous instances where a person answers a
question truthfully, but doesn't realize that he or she is
inadvertently giving incorrect information. For example, a man
may deny that he's bisexual, or has had bisexual experiences,
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even though he has had sexual contact with other males during
group sex. Similarly, some men who have had same sex experience
under certain conditions, as at an all-male school or
institutions where there is no access to females, they will
vehemently deny that they are bisexual, even though they have
clearly had sexual contact with members of both genders. 1In
their minds, however, they have not labeled themselves as
bisexual, just as some men who visit prostitutes would not
consider that such a practice makes them unfaithful to their
wives.

This may seem to be just a simple matter of semantics,
but in the context of our discussion of the HIV epidemic it
should be self-evident that these sources of misinformation
about a person's sexual biography can be just as deadly as those
that are deliberate lies.

Furthermore, there's an additicnal problem that should
be readily apparent. Even if both prospective partners are
honest in disclosing their sexual backgrounds to each other,
there is no assurance that they will each be fully aware of the
biographies of their previous sexual partners. This situation,
which is compounded by a number of partners involved, means that
a woman would not realize, and may well have no grounds to even
suspect that the man she had as a regular sex partner last year
was, in fact, bisexual if he succeeded in concealing this from
her.

Similarly, either partner may have had sex with someone
who used IV drugs without realizing this aspect of their life.
All of these elements taken together indicate that people
generally shouldn't place too much reliance on the probability of
ocbtaining a full and complete sexual history from a prospective
partner as the primary means of protecting themselves from
possible sexual exposure to HIV infection. This doesn't mean
that we suggest that such information is always useless. Rather,
we hope it provides a useful cautionary note to be considered by
anyone about to embark on a new sexual relationship. Thus,
we've suggested that people in this situation strongly consider
voluntary testing with open discussion of their test results with
their physician to determine their HIV antibody status. In those
instances where there is a discordant antibody status between the
two individuals, we strongly discourage sexual contact.

On a somewhat different issue, let us make a few
observations about the nature of sexual monogamy. This topic is
not a new one for us. One of the major contentions in the
Pleasure Bond, written in 1975, was that monogamy, a truly
committed and exclusive sexual relationship, is not an inferior
form of sexual expression, but carries with it the potential for
the most passionate, caring degree of intimacy and sexual
pleasure.
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Although it may come as a surprise to some, who
mistakenly believe that we have been advocates of free-wheeling
sexual experimentation during our professional careers, what we
actually said in the Pleasure Bond may be of some relevance here.
Infidelity is a very chancy and unreliable means to use in
searching for one's identity. 1In exploring one's true emotions,
in struggling not only to find out what one's deepest feelings,
and beliefs and responses may be, but also communicating them to
someone else, later in that book, in a lengthy chapter titled,
"What Sexual Fidelity Means in Marriage," we spoke out against
those, including some clergymen, who were advocating extramarital
sex as a means of sustaining sexual interest and variety.

Monogamy in 1988, as in 1975, 1s not only possible but
can be pleasurable. Monogamous relationships need not be lacking
in sexual arousals, sexual frequency or sexual fulfillment. 1In
fact, most monogamous relationships celebrate sexuality far more
passionately and inventively than is the case among those whose
bed-hopping proclivities would seem to provide untold varieties
of sexual satisfaction.

This is not just a message we have conveniently
discovered in the age of AIDS, but it is a message that clearly
bears repeating loudly at this time, because now it is a message
that has the potential to save lives. Here we should point
out, so that there is no misunderstanding, that monogamy is quite
possible and applicable among homosexual couples, just as it is
among heterosexual couples.

One question that all of us must consider then is, what
are the prospects for motivating people who have not
characteristically lived sexually monogamous lives to change
their behavior in response to the HIV epidemic? Is it realistic
to think that people who have been accustomed to having several
sex partners a year, or more than several, will adjust this
pattern in the direction dictated by rational prudence in regard
to this frightening epidemic?

The answer must come in two parts. The first part is
that, yes, such behavior, on a broad-based scale, is quite
feasible. While we cannot imagine that it is ever going to be
universal, if people become convinced that there is a clear and
imminent life-threatening health risk to sex outside of
monogamous relationships, many will respond by altering their
behavior in the interest of preserving their own lives. We have
certainly already seen evidence of such moderation and behavior
change is possible, from changes in male homosexual communities
in various parts of the country, which, while far from perfect
and unanimous, has at least been in the direction that is
desirable from the viewpoint of limiting the spread of HIV
infection.
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On the other hand, it's clear that some homosexual men
haven't altered their sexual behavior at all in the face of this
epidemic, or have only altered it in part. For instance, by
cutting down on the number of sexual partners, or by eliminating
anal intercourse from their sexual repertoires, without actually
becoming abstinent or monogamous. The response to the HIV
epidemic has been quite different among heterosexuals thus far.
It seems to us that this is primarily because most heterosexuals
have the sense that they are not really at risk, except in the
most remote sort of way, as long as they don't have sex with IV
drug users, or in the case of women, as long as they don't have
sex with bisexual men. Even among heterosexuals who have six or
more sex partners a year, there is very little personal fear of
exposure to HIV in their sexual activities, which is, in large
part, because these individuals have developed a certain sense of
distance from the epidemic because they read in their newspapers
and magazines, or hear on TV specials that public health
authorities are in agreement that AIDS is still primarily
affecting the original high-risk groups, that the dimensions to
this epidemic haven't changed in any significant way.

Furthermore, there are many mistaken notions that
sexually active adolescents and adults seem to share about the
HIV epidemic, especially the psychologically comforting but
erroneous idea that I can spot someone who is infected by some
visual cue. This sense of distance from the epidemic is
understandable, but dangerous. Although the Surgecon General
pointed out in 1986 that the risk of infection increases
according to the number of partners one has, male or female, the
more partners you have the greater the risk of becoming infected
with the AIDS virus, many heterosexuals prefer to mistakenly
believe that this is a gay epidemic, and an epidemic affecting IV
drug users, comfortably shrugging off data from Africa and Haiti
that indicates that heterosexual transmission is the predominant
mode of transmission in those areas, in part, because experts
have offered various explanations for the apparent discrepancy
between what's happening in America and over there. The general
public prefers a position of relative complacency in the face of
this epidemic, and this position has been fostered, knowingly or
unknowingly, by reassurances from experts that this virus is very
hard to catch, that the odds against heterosexual transmission
are quite high, and that similar comforting statements,
especially, for instance, the citation of blood donor screening
prevalence statistics to show that HIV infection isn't happening
to any significant degree in the population at large. This
leads to the second part of the answer to the question of how
possible it is to motivate changes in sexual behavior that will
minimize people's risks of exposure to HIV, and this part of the
answer is much bleaker, because here we must point out that the
longer the public is allowed to believe that heterosexuals aren't
really being affected by HIV in any meaningful numbers, the more
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difficult and the more time consuming a process it will become to
overcome this complacency, and the more problematic it will be to
urge people to practice safer sex in response to the epidemic
raging above them.

Meanwhile, while the public hears lots of reassurances
that few cases of AIDs are occurring in heterosexuals who didn't
become infected by sexual contact with a member of a high-risk
group, which only tells us, of course, what was happenlng four or
five years ago, not what's happening today, we are missing an
opportunity to prevent this epidemic from continuing to run out
of control. We are missing an opportunity to save lives.

CHAIRMAN CRENSHAW: Thank you.
CHAIRMAN CRENSHAW: Bob?

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: Before we turn to some specific
recommendations for this Commission to consider, we would like to
touch briefly on several other points. One is to emphasize that
HIV antibody prevalence data, from studies such as blood donor
screening programs, are being mistakenly used currently to
somehow prove that infection with HIV hasn't made significant
incursions into the heterosexual population. Since no
meaningful data on the sexual behavior patterns of blood donors
has been gathered, and since there is considerable likelihood
that the blood donor population is quite different from the
general heterosexual population of the United States, this proof
has no scientific validity at all, although, it falsely lulls
people into a sense of security.

Likewise, the U.S. Military Testing Program data has
been cited frequently as another sort of proof that HIV infection
is staying within the original high-risk groups, and has somehow
stabilized. The actual military test data shows otherwise. For
instance, looking specifically at birth cohort groups in the
military recruit pool, to permit an analysis of how prevalence
rates change over time in a specific age group, such as people
born in 1967, for instance. Current statistics, based on a
nationwide sample, show a doubling time of 2.5 years for males,
and 1.1 years for black females, for young people born between
1962 and 1969. This does not indicate an epidemic that has
stabilized. It suggested instead that further spread of the
epidemic is virtually certain unless strong action is taken now.

Furthermore, and contrary to popular beliefs about
patterns of HIV infection, among teenagers screened nationally in
the Military Recruit Testing Program, the ratio of infected males
to infected females is a startling 1 to 1, and among 17 year
old's females are actually more likely to be infected than
males. A second point that we would like to touch on is this:
while thus far in the AIDS epidemic there has been a relative
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paucity of cases of AIDS in men that appear to have been~the
result of heterosexual transmission, this may reflect certain
historical patterns of the epidemic, rather than what is
occurring today in terms of infection.

As others have pointed out, in the early and usually
asymptomatic stages of HIV infection, it is more difficult to
jeolate virus from blood than in late stages of HIV infection,
which suggests that the infectivity of an HIV carrier may
increase over time. If this is so, than as Burke and Redfield
have recently noticed, and I quote, "This factor could have a
major effect on patterns of transmission in various phases of the
epidemic. The simplest model would be one in which the epidenic
is divided into overlapping waves of transmission, with male
homosexuals and intravenous drug abusers composing the first
wave, heterosexual females the second wave, and heterosexual
males the third. Each wave would be functionally separated by
the five to ten years that must elapse before an HIV-infected
person becomes maximally infectious. To adequate ascertain what
future directions may occur in the HIV epidemic in this country,
since it seems clear that female to male transmission is
commonplace elsewhere in the world, we must have adequate
longitudinal national prevalence data."

A third point that we wish to mention briefly is, while
it is evident that the sexual transmission of HIV is certainly
much less efficient that the transmission of many other STDs,
such as syphilis, gonorrhea or hepatitis B, it is all too easy
to play a numbers game in which the possibility of infection with
a one-time sexual contact with an infected partner looks like a
negligible risk.

However, there are documented cases where transmission
has occurred as a result of a single heterosexual contact, and
likewise, data from infection rates via artificial insemination
using contaminated specimens, also support the fact that
whatever the statistical probabilities, based on very imprecise
estimates that we have today, the stakes are still so compelling,
we believe, that it warrants being cautious rather than cavalier
in any instance of possible exposure. Unfortunately, once can be
enough to be infected.

The final point we wish to make before our specific
recommendations is that the current practice of epidemiologically
classifying or categorizing cases of AIDs by supposed means of
transmission is not an exact science. In most instances, there
is no proof whatsoever of how infection actually occurred.

In the interest of time and allowing the Commission to

have time for discussion, I move specifically to an abbreviated
mention of ocur recommendations.
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Recommendation No. 1: Design and implement a
comprehensive national survey to establish a solid base of
information about current patterns of sexual behavior. If we are
to formulate the most effective strategies for altering sexual
behavior in ways that will help control the growth of the AIDS
epidemic, an epidemic that is, of course, primarily fueled by
sexual transmission, we must have a better set of base line data
about contemporary sexual behavior than we now have.

Indeed, as we have pointed out with regret for many
years, it is still common practice to refer to the data about
sexual behavior collected by Kinsey and his colleagues during the
1940s as the most encompassing and possibly most reliable sample
and data set available to the scientific community.
Unfortunately, the Kinsey data were methodologically flawed at
the time they were gathered and are outdated in many ways today.
One possible means of gathering the data base in such a study,
with a view towards obtaining a large amount of useful
information, while streamlining the efficiency and cost of the
project, would be to survey a group of, perhaps, 50,000 people by
the use of a detailed written questionnaire, with face-to-face
interviews to be conducted on a subset of this group on an every-
tenth name basis. That is, it might be determined by sampling
experts that interviews with 5,000 of the persons who completed
the questionnaire would provide sufficient opportunity for
evaluating the information obtained in the written survey alone,
and with 50 trained interviewers we estimate that this could be
done in two months time.

Certainly, there must be adequate attention to
provisions for confidentiality in cenjunction with such a
project, and this would require deep thought.

Recommendation No. 2: This Commission should urge the
Public Health Service and CDC to design and conduct a
longitudinal national prevalence study that includes a mechanism
for identifying all known risk factors among survey participants.
The precise details of such a survey should properly be decided
by a team of epidemiologists and sampling experts. We recommend
it include testing for other STDs as well.

Recommendation No. 3: The Commission should strongly
urge that the CDC formulate a specific set of diagnostic criteria
for AIDS-related complex, ARC, and that ARC be designated a
reportable condition.

Recommendation No. 4: This Commission should urge that
legislation be passed that directly authorizes physicians and
other health care workers to notify public health authorities
when they are aware of situations in which an HIV-infected person
is knowingly exposing another person, such as a spouse, to
possible infection with HIV by sexual contact.
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Recommendation No. 5: The Commission should be
circumspect in the position it takes regarding the use of condoms
as a means of providing protection against possible HIV
infection.

Specifically, the Commission should recognize that
condom use is far from infallible and is not a satisfactory means
of guaranteeing safe sexX.

We have not attempted to cover all aspects of the
current HIV epidemic in our recommendations today, but have
restricted our remarks to those areas that are most closely
linked to the subjects on which we have given testimony.

We are grateful for the opportunity to have made these
statements, and thank the Commission for its invitation to appear
and testify.

CHAIRMAN CRENSHAW: Thank you, Doctor Kolodny, Doctor
Masters and Ms. Johnson.

I'm going to open the questions for the Commission
members, and I'd like to encourage the Commission members to
focus their questions on the area of human sexuality so we can
make maximum use of our opportunity to have Doctor Masters and
company with us.

I'1ll begin with Doctor SerVaas.

COMMISSIONER SerVAAS: My first question is about
teenagers, and spread in heterosexuals?

Have you used, or are you familiar with the most recent
work from the Department of Defense, Doctor Burke and Doctor
Redfield, on teenagers, and does this corroborate what your
predictions are about teenagers and the prevalence in
heterosexuals.

The female prevalence is almost as high, I believe, as
the male in 17, 18 and 19 year old's in the military applicants
who are found to be positive for the HIV virus. Does that
corroborate what you have found?

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: Well, we believe that it certainly is
supportive of the trend that we believe is occurring, and it is
disturbing that the ratio among teenagers, 17 to 19 year old's
who are military recruits, is approximately 1 to 1, and, in fact,
as we mentioned in 17 years old's, prevalence rates are higher in
females than in males. Whether we will really be able to
establish what's going on, though, without targeted studies in
the teenage population is unlikely, I think.
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DOCTOR MASTERS:: It certainly supports the concept
that we are seeing increasing dissemination of the HIV in the
heterosexual population, particularly in the younger age group,
which is traditionally the greatest spreading factor of any STD.

COMMISSIONER SerVAAS: With 589,000 plus teenagers
having been tested, and I think they had something like .35
percent positive in the 17, 18 and 19 year old's, is that study
large enough to be taken seriously as far as you are concerned?
Do you think that we should act on the basis of what we know from
that large number of teenagers who have been tested?

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: Well, we should be circumspect
certainly in not trying to generalize military recruit testing
data to the entire population. Clearly, for instance, there
would be some marked differences between teenagers found on
college campuses and teenagers who are applying to be in the
military.

What we suggest is, of course, we should take this
seriously, but it needs to be buttressed with additional studies
before we have really defined what the situation is today.

COMMISSIONER SerVAAS: I just was reading an editorial
of the piece by Cal Thomas about a woman who lived for 20 years
with a man not knowing, and he had a family, they had a family,
and then she went to the doctor and found -- his doctor, when he
wasn't getting well and she went there, told her, "He won't get
well, he has AIDS," and she now is also infected. I think she'll
be in the room a little later today, but this woman wasn't told
by the physician that-her spouse had AIDS and she had a family.

Do you feel that our Commission should recommend that
physicians be required to notify all spouses of infection?

MS. JOHNSON: I so firmly believe that dishonesty is
probably the greatest deterrent to any kind of control
prevention. So, there may be a shock, there may be
disappointment, there may be disillusionment or whatever that
accompanies this. It is certainly better than being at risk of
losing one's life.

COMMISSIONER SerVAAaS: So, you feel that our
Commission should recommend notification of spouses?

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: Absolutely. That was one of our
recommendations, one of our specific recommendations, but I
should extend that just one bit, and say that the marriage
license by itself isn't all that's required. We think it
shouldn't just be spouses who should be notified, but people
cohabiting, any known sexual partners.
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COMMISSIONER SerVAAS: Knowing what you know about sex,
what would you recommend to the Commission about routine or other
kind of testing, premarital testing? Do you have strong views
about that?

DOCTOR MASTERS:: Yes. We are in favor of premarital
testing.

COMMISSIONER SerVAAS8: Routine or mandatory?
DOCTOR MASTERS8:: Routine.

COMMISSIONER SerVAAS: 5o, if someone doesn't want to
do it, they can be excused.

DOCTOR MABTERS:: Sure.

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: We should say that it would be
premature to draw conclusions about the use of premarital
screening on the basis of the very limited experience in Illinois
and Louisiana to date Even so, we suspect that in an epidemic
with an increasing prevalence, a prevalence that will continue to
increase until the death rate exceeds the rate of new infection,
and it doesn't look like we are anywhere close to that yet, the
numbers and the cost effectiveness of premarital screening will
become more compelling year by year.

DOCTOR MASTERS:: As the spread of the virus continues,
obviously, the cost effectiveness comes down.

COMMISSIONER SerVAAS: Right.

DOCTOR MASTERS:: And the mistake we make is to
predicate establishing premarital testing in terms of current
cost effectiveness standards, because a year from now those won't
be applicable, unfortunately.

COMMISSIONER SerVAAS: We've been watching Illinois,
and they have five seropositive individuals, and I think that it
has cost them, and I don't know where they get these numbers,
$340,000.00 to find the five that they have so far. They
predict 50 in the year's time. If those tests cost $4.00 each,
as they do for the military through Damon Laboratories, then it
would be very cost effective, because one patient discovered
could take care of it. If we could only have very inexpensive or
free tests -- and, routine.

DOCTOR MASTERS8:: It is also true that the more testing
we do, the more the cost of the per test is going to come down
also. We have to remember that, as far as laboratory charges are
concerned.
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MS. JOHNSON: 1It's my understanding that in Illinois
the testing is done by private physicians, with a variability of
charges being made, rather than a uniformity of charge.

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: And, we would certainly prefer to see
testing provided through public health facilities that could be
done on a basis more commensurate with the military costs, that
is, without the large profit margins and variability in testing
quality built in.

CHAIRMAN CRENSHAW: Cory, I'm going to move on.
COMMISSIONER SexrVAAS: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN CRENSHAW: We'll probably have time to come
back if there are other questions. Doctor Primm?

COMMISSIONER PRIMM: T would like someone, one of you,
to respond to why you feel that the nation's blood supply at this
juncture is not as safe as it is predicted to be by the Centers
for Disease Control, even after the institution of proper testing
of donors, and that's quite alarming probably to the American
public, and, unquestionably, quite alarming to members of this
Commission.

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: Yes. That's a good question, and an
easy one to answer. When we wrote our chapter in our book about
the safety of the nation's blood supply last fall, the official
statements being made from blood banking authorities and the ¢DC
was that the risk of becoming infected with a contaminated unit
of blood slipping through, unknowing slipping through the systen,
was 1.25 million transfused units. Our calculations showed
otherwise. Interestingly -- and, showed otherwise, in large
part, because of two factors. One, that we recognized, as many
others had reported, that the nature of antibody testing left a
variable window of infectivity, as I'm sure you've heard many
times before, and that in some cases antibodies reaching a
measurable detectable level didn't develop for months after the
initial infection. 1In fact, in a paper published in lLancet last
October, by Ranke and co-workers, it showed that among sexually
transmitted infections, it could take over a year for a person to
become seropositive detectably by available testing methods.
Actually, the week before our book was published, a study jointly
sponsored by the CDC and the American Red Cross in the New
England Journal of Medicine, by Ward and co-workers, showed that
the mechanisms that we had alluded to, when we had based our
calculations on, not only of imprecise testings because of this
window of infectivity problem, but also the assertion that we
made in our book, without documentation, just based on our
knowledge of human behavior, that some gay and bisexual men and
drug-using men were, despite the exclusionary criteria,
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continuing to present at blood donation centers for a variety of
reasons. And, Ward and co-workers confirmed, with, I believe, 11
documented such cases, that this was still going on.

As a result, in their calculations, they changed the
risk factor calculation that they used by a factor of close to
ten. 1In other words, they changed it markedly in our direction.
Whereas, last year, the government had been saying that there
were only some 60 cases a year of infected blood slipping
through, the new government figure became about 570. That was
much closer to our figure.

DOCTOR MASTERS:: If you think about that, that really
means, let's say 600 as a round figure, this really means that at
least once, and sometimes approximately once and a half every
day, there is a contaminated blood specimen slipping through
coverage on a 24-hour day basis.

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: But, the broader qguestion is that
.these calculations make absolutely no allowance for any errors in
the laboratory, or any errors by unit secretaries or clerks
inadvertently picking up a wrong unit of blood, when the FDA has
had reported to it in a number of instances exactly such errors.
And, any of us who have worked on hospital wards, know that
sometimes patients are given an incorrect medication, or
injection, or an improperly cross-matched unit.

DOCTOR MASTERB:: But, as near as we could come to the
approximate figure, there was a contaminated blood specimen used
roughly once in every 5,400 cases. To us, that is not absolutely
safe protection.

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: But, it certainly is considerably
safer than it would have been without the testing.

DOCTOR MASTERS8:: Without the testing, of course.

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: We don't want to say testing is
useless. 1In fact, testing is highly effective. But, the blood
supply is not absolutely safe.

COMMISSIONER PRIMM: We have had some witnesses to come
before us and testify that one way of making the blood supply
more safe would be to take blood donors from women, more than
from men who are more infected with the virus than, indeed,
women.

What do you propose as a way that we could make

America's blood supply more safe? Would you -- antigen tests, or
whatever kind of testing could take place, that's one question.
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The other question I'd like to ask, in view of the
recent discovery that saliva contains some substance or enzyme
that might render the virus less virulent, or may even be
virucidal, it has been reported, how do you now feel about the
deep kissing and prolonged, profound kissing, I would imagine
described commonly as "French kissing," and more commonly in my
community as "swapping spit," how would you describe that now
after this information has been made public?

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: Well, let's just comment briefly on
the question you asked about the blood supply. There probably is
no absolute way of guaranteeing complete safety, and we certainly
would not support the recommendation that one only takes blood
from female donors. That makes no sense at all.

But, the answer will probably lie in the development of
a direct viral test that will permit us to get around the problem
of having to test for antibodies, and that will eliminate the
window of infectivity problem. There is some progress being made
in that direction.

DOCTOR MASTERS8:: As far as the saliva situation is
concerned, we stand very firm on our concern. The original
research on the saliva problem was done in two different
laboratories, with very, very few people tested. We don't know
to date, whether there is great variation in the concentration
of the virus with different people. It is still relatively an
unexplored field, and until we have more information, we would
be, as we described in the book, sincerely concerned about the
open, free exchange of saliva at this date.

COMMISSIONER PRIMM: You also seem to feel that
heterosexual transmission at the vaginal mucosa or the cervix is
probably more susceptible to infectivity with the virus than,
say, the rectal mucosa.

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: No, sir.
DOCTOR MASTERS:: No.

COMMISSIONER PRIMM: No? You talk about the
effectiveness of transmission heterosexually in females, just
with one intercourse, and you cite two -- in your references,
you cite one of artificial insemination in one case, and, I
guess, in another case some report from a hemophiliac male to his
significant other --

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: No, that wasn't the case. It was in
a transfusion recipient with a single occurrence of sexual
contact, and the transfusion recipient than died, the paper
reported --
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COMMISSIONER PRIMM: So, you do not feel that the
vaginal route of transmission is more effective than, of course,
anal intercourse, the anal mucosa.

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: No. In fact, in our book we make the
point quite emphatically that anal intercourse is apt to be
considerably riskier, either in gay or heterosexual contacts.

DOCTOR MASTERS:: If you think of the physiology of
that problem, with rectal intercourse the seminal fluid is
retained over significant periods of time. In vaginal
intercourse, a significant amount of that being ejaculated is
lost upon separation. We are talking about the physiologic
concentration of the virus, so we are more concerned about rectal
intercourse than we are about vaginal intercourse.

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: There are a number of different
reasons, microscopically, and in terms of the much greater
praobability of there being some break in the integrity of the
rectal mucosa if there is anal intercourse, allowing a direct
entry into the capillary bed, rather than just at the surface of
the mucosa.

COMMISSIONER PRIMM: What about the receptor sites in
the rectal mucosa, and the receptor sites in the vaginal mucosa
with the epidermis of the mucous membranes being primarily the
same?

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: I would say that the state of
knowledge today about exact receptor sites at mucous membrane
surfaces doesn't permit us to make exact distinctions. So far as
we know, there has only been one report, that in the March Annals
of Internal Medicine, that showed that in biopsy specimens of IV-
drug abusing women, and the cervical biopsies, there are HIV
particles in endocervical canal cells, and the presunption was
made that this was able to enter without a direct lesion, a rip
or a tear or a sore of some sort.

DOCTOR MASTERSB:: The one thing one always has to
remember about vaginal intercourse is the high incidence of
cervical erosion, and certainly, theoretically, a perfect entree
for the virus into the blood supply. .

COMMISSIONER PRIMM: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN CRENSHAW: Doctor Gebbie?

COMMISSIONER GEBBIE: You raised some interesting
questions for further research, and we've heard some similar
questions, not exactly the same ones. It is unclear to me,
from reading your work and listening today, the extent to which
you have directed those potential research questions into the
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research community as contrasted with sort of just shouting them
out to the world. For example, you draw a conclusion regarding
the total prevalence of the infection in the United States that
is considerably different than many others have drawn.

It is not clear to me, from what's been made
available, the extent to which you have participated in the
modeling groups which have been critiquing those numbers and
trying to design better models, yet, when testifying before us
seem consistently to come back and say, yet the range of the
currently published numbers is appropriate. Have you been
participating in those groups, looking at how one draws a
conclusion about prevalence?. __

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: Well, we were not invited to the
Coolfont Conference, which was held in mid-1986.

COMMISSIONER GEBBIE: That was not a modeler's group,
however.

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: Excuse me?
COMMISSIONER GEBBIE: Well, that group didn't deal --

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: That was a modeling group. That was
the original -- that was the place that the original Public
Health Service and CDC's epidemiologic data was devised.

We have been speaking with individual epidemiologists.
We have not been meeting in a formal group per se, although,
Doctor Masters and I have both been serving on an AIDS Task Force
in one of our scientific organizations.

But, the variance between our numbers, our estimates,
and those of the CDC should be taken as simply variance between
two sets of estimates. As we've said in our testimony, we don't
have naticnal prevalence data today. We have lots of fragmentary
pieces of a jigsaw puzzle.

Everyone has to make assumptions scientifically about
rates of progression of the disease, about rates of infectivity
in heterosexual ahd homosexual contact and other such things.

And, it is interesting that although the press has
portrayed our numbers as "wildly divergent from the CDC's
numbers," in point of fact, in many instances our numbers are
relatively close to those of the CDC. The big difference comes
in our estimate of the national prevalence of HIV-infected
persons, regardless of category, and there are, actually one of
the CDC's models that the published in a supplement to MMWR in
December comes remarkably close, within 5 percent, of our
estimate.
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COMMISSIONER GEBBIE: There are large --

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: It wasn't the estimate that they
chose, but it is one of their mathematical models.

COMMISSIONER GEBBIE: It is a mathematically possible
model, which as far as I know nobody has really latched onto.

In reaching --

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: 1It's the damped exponential model for
equation, and I can give you exact page numbers there.

COMMISSIONER GEBBIE: I have looked at their models
rather closely.

Have you published the modeling method by which you
arrived at your number?

DOCTOR KOLODNY:: No, we haven't. We're working on
presenting that now in journal article form. It's in draft right
now.

COMMISSIONER GEBBIE: Do you have a follow-up on that?
COMMISSIONER PRIMM: Not on that one.
COMMISSIONER GEBBIE: Okay.

You indicate a number of questions for behavioral
researxch. Agaln I'm trying to identify how you are pursuing
those. There is a substantial committee of the Institute of
Medicine, I think it get refers to as the "C Base Committee,"
that has been attempting to devise what ought to be the
behavioral science direction that would underpin where we are
going with this epidemic.

Have you submitted these proposals to that process?
Have you participated in that process? To where are you
directing your ideas for such research?

MS. JOHNSON: Well, primarily, we have been lending our
support to people, sc1ent15ts whose focus is in behavioral
research and is in the sociology of sexual practice and so on.

Like them, and in our efforts too, we've found funding
barriers to it.

From 30 years of being in the field of the science of
human sexuality, funding and receptivity from desirable sources
has always been a barrier. It certainly has been to Kinsey in
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replicating their studies. We certainly have been a part of two
major efforts in the past, not directed to the AIDS issues,
because they preceded them, but have certainly collaborated in
the planning stages. We certainly have met throughout the years
with the Kinsey people and with others throughout the country.

You will have to forgive us if we grow a little weary
of attempting to do things that we have recognized throughout our
professional histories in trying to develop such data that would
be available at this time, and certainly, more applicable than 25
or more year old data.

COMMISSIONER GEBBIE: Well, it has been said by many
members of this Commission, as we talked with many groups who
have come before us, that we uncover a number of areas in pursuit
of this epidemic that could have been locked at, or that would
help us had we gotten around to them.

So, that is not an unusual piece. The piece that is
most difficult for many people in grappling with what you have
laid out, is that your ideas and suggestions make a good deal of
sense as areas for potential research grounded in your clinical
experiences. Yet, I cannot track how that is being addressed
into a body of very organized people who are trying to figure out
where to go, rather than sort of just broadcast to the world,
saying, "Hey, world, here's a problem." I'm trying to figure out
how you are proceeding within the organized body of people who
are trying to do this.

DOCTOR KOLODNY: Well, I'm not sure that all those
people would want to be necessarily identified, but I can tell
you that in the last several months we have had, both
individually and together, meetings with a number of scientists,
a number of laboratory people, a number of behaviorists, raising
these same questions, pushing in directions.

Much of this work, as I hope the Commission
understands, is outside the realm of our own competence, or our
own staff capabilities. We are not, for instance, sociologists.
We do not conduct survey research in the broad sense that Kinsey
and his team did, and that other teams do. So that, while we
have been saying for 20 years how important it would be to have
an update of the Kinsey data, to know a lot of things, not just
as it reflects on HIV, but other STDs, and other patterns in
fertility and so on, that message hasn't been translated into
reality yet. .

We've met, over that 20 years, with hundreds of groups,
including officials of NIMH, officials from other government
agencies, and there's never been action taken on it. But, we are
currently, and have been for some months, had been last fall in
addition, having discussions with various people who are active
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